U.S. Army Military History Institute 950 Soldiers Drive Carlisle Barracks, PA 17013-5021 25 Mar 2011

SPECIFIC SHIPS

Bibliographies and/or Notes on Selected Ships

CONTENTS

Alabama (see bibliography on Civil War-Naval)

Captain Lincoln....p.1

Housatonic....p.2

Indianapolis....p.3

Kearsarge (see bibliography on Civil War-Naval)

Leopoldville....p.3

Mayaguez....p.4

Mt. Hood....p.5

Normandie....p.5

Panay (See China - Interwar)

President Coolidge.....p.6

Pueblo....p.6

Queens Mary/Elizabeth....p.7

Rohna....p.8

San Francisco....p.9

Stark....p.9

Tuscania....p.9

CAPTAIN LINCOLN, 1851

(Near Coos Bay, 2 Jan 1852, carrying men of Troop C, 1st US Dragoons, under command of 1LT Henry M. Stanton)

Bancroft, Hubert H. History of Oregon. Vol. II. San Francisco: Hist Co, 1888. pp. 201-03. F876.B21.

Dodge, Orvil. <u>Pioneer History of Coos and Curry Counties, OR</u>. Salem: Capital, 1898. pp. 114-25. CoxCollection-Oregon#7-Microfilm.

U.S. War Dept. Report of the Secretary of War, Dec 1852. Wash, DC: Armstrong, 1852. UA24.A1

See also the biographical sketch of Stanton in Cullum's <u>Biographical Register...US Military Academy at West Point, N.Y.</u>, Vol. II, pp. 145- 146. The published diary of the 1851-52 Pacific Div commander, General Ethan Allen Hitchcock, contains no reference to the incident, but does refer to the transfer of men from Benicia Barracks to Ft. Orford in 1851. See:

Hitchcock, E.A. <u>Fifty Years in Camp and Field</u>. [Edited by W.A. Coffut] NY: Putnam's, 1909. U53.H58.

A minor reference appears in a 3 Apr 1852 letter from CPT Charles P. Stone to CPT B. Hill in "Benecia Arsenal Papers," (Arch).

CENTRAL AMERICA

Kinder, Gary. Ship of Gold in the Deep Blue Sea. NY: Atlantic Monthly Pr, 1998. 507 p. G530.C4.K56.

HOUSATONIC, 17 FEB 1864

- Alexander, W.A. "Thrilling Chapter." <u>Southern Historical Society Papers</u> 30 (1902): pp. 173-74. E483.7.S76v30.
- Beauregard, P.G.T. "Torpedo Service in Charleston Harbor." <u>Annals of the War...</u>. Phila: Times, 1879. p. 520. E464.A6.
- Brown, Earl I. "Removing Sunken Vessels or Craft Obstructing or Endangering Navigation." Report of the Secretary of War, 1909. Part II: Report of the Chief of Engineers. Wash, DC: GPO, 1909. pp. 1316-17. UA24.A1.1909pt2.
- Burton, E. Milby. <u>The Siege of Charleston, 1861-1865</u>. Columbia: U of SC, 1970. pp. 236-39. E470.65.B87.
- Gillmore, Q.A. "Improvement of the Ship Channel in Charleston Harbor, South Carolina." Report of the Secretary of War, 1873. Vol.. II: Report of the Chief of Engineers. Wash, DC: GPO, 1873. pp. 726-28. UA24.A1.
- "History of the Submarine." Confederate Veteran (Apr 1934): pp. 140-41. Per.
- Johnson, John. <u>The Defense of Charleston Harbor...</u>. Charleston, SC: Walker, Evans & Cogswell, 1890. E470.65.J68.
- Jones, Virgil C. <u>The Civil War at Sea</u>. Vol. III. NY: Holt Rinehart Winston, 1962. pp. 130, 406-07. E591.J6v3.

Kolnitz, Harry von. "The Confederate Submarine." <u>US Naval Institute Proceedings</u> (Oct 1937): pp. 1453-57. Per.

- Perry, Milton F. Infernal Machines. Baton Rouge: LSU, 1965. E596.P4.
- Roman, Alfred. <u>The Military Operations of General Beauregard</u>. Vol. II. NY: Harper, 1884. p. 529. E470.B38v2.
- U.S. Navy Dept. Naval War Records. <u>Official Records of the Union and Confederate Navies in the War of the Rebellion</u>. Series I. Vol. 15. Wash, DC: GPO, 1902. p. 334. E591.U48ser1v15.

USS INDIANAPOLIS, WWII

Greatest loss of life at sea in the US Navy, WWII; 880 died when the cruiser was torpedoed. See:

- Dykman, J.T. "Secret Mission and Disaster of U.S.S. Indianapolis." World War II (Jul 1995): pp. 30-36. Per.
- Lech, Raymond. All the Drowned Sailors. NY: Stein & Day, 1982. 309 p. D774.I5.L4.
- Mueller, Michael. "Lost at Sea." <u>American History Illustrated</u> (Jun 1985): pp. 28-35. Per. Focuses on one of the survivors.
- Stanton, Doug. <u>In Harm's Way: The Sinking of the USS Indianapolis and the Extraordinary Story of Its Survivors</u>. NY: Henry Holt, 2001. 333 p. D774.I5.S83.

LEOPOLDVILLE

US troopship torpedoed off coast of France, 24 December 1944.

- Andrade, Allan. S.S. Leopoldville Disaster, December 24, 1944. NY: Tern Book Co., 1997. 268 p. D774.L47.A53.
- Fischler, Diane. "Remembering the SS Leopoldville." Army (Nov 2000): pp. 44-46. Per.
- Morrison, Samuel Eliot. <u>History of United States Naval Operations in World War II</u>. Vol. X: <u>The Atlantic Battle Won, May 1943- May 1945</u>. Boston: Little, Brown, 1956. pp. 334-37. D773.M6v10.
- Roberts, Raymond J. Survivors of the Leopoldville Disaster. n.p., 1997. 148 p. D772.L4.R63.
- Sanders, Jacquin. A Night Before Christmas. NY: Putnam's, 1963. 320 p. D772.L4.S3.

Stanton, Shelby L. Order of Battle, U.S. Army, World War II. Novato, CA: Presidio, 1984. pp. 137-38. UA25.5.S767.

Lists 66th Division casualties as 14 officers and 748 enlisted men.

Wessman, Sinto S. <u>66</u>: A Story of World War II. Baton Rouge: Army & Navy Pub, 1946. pp. 39-52. #05-66.1946.

Personal reminiscences.

MAYAGUEZ, MAY 1975

- Beede, Benjamin R. <u>Intervention and Counterinsurgency: An Annotated Bibliography of the Small Wars of the United States</u>, 1898-1984. NY: Garland, 1985. pp. 282-285. Z1249.M5.B43.
- Bolger, Daniel P. Americans at War, 1875-1896: An Era of Violent Peace. Novato, CA: Presidio, 1988. 466 p. E745.B64.

 See Chap 1.
- Carlile, Donald E. "The Mayaguez Incident: Crisis Management." <u>Military Review</u> (Oct 1976): pp. 3-14. Per.
- <u>Fourteen Hours at Koh Tang.</u> Monograph 5 of Vol. 3 in <u>USAF Southeast Asia Monograph Series</u>. Wash, DC: GPO, 1977. pp. 83-161. DS554.4.M6.
- Frankel, Benjamin, ed. <u>The Cold War, 1945-1991</u>. 3 vols. Wash, DC: Gale, 1992. D843.C64. See Vol. 3, p. 197, for overview.
- Gabriel, Richard A. Military Incompetence: Why the American Military Doesn't Win. NY: Hill & Wang, 1985. Chap 3. UA23.177.G227.
- Head, Richard. <u>Crisis Resolution: Presidential Decision Making in the Mayaguez and Korean Confrontations</u>. Boulder, CO: Westview, 1978. 323 p. E865.H4.
- Johnson, J.M., Jr., et al. "Individual Heroism Overcame Awkward Command Relationships, Confusion and Bad Information Off the Cambodian Coast." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u> (Oct 1977): pp. 24-34. Per.
- Kelly, Peter A. "Raids and National Command: Mutually Exclusive!" <u>Military Review</u> (Apr 1980): pp. 19-26. Per.
- Landry, Alan D. "The Joint Lessons Learned System and Interoperability." Thesis, CGSC, 1989. pp. 94-100. U260.L36.
- Mahoney, Robert J. <u>The Mayaguez Incident: Testing America's Resolve in the Post-Vietnam Era.</u> Lubbock, TX: TX Tech, 2011. 336 p. E865.M34.

"'Mayday' for the Mayaguez." <u>US Naval Institute Proceedings</u> (Nov 1976): pp. 93-111. Per. Five articles, each focusing on a commander in the operation.

Neustadt, Richard E., and May, Ernest R. <u>Thinking in Time: The Uses of History for Decision-Makers</u>. NY: Macmillan, 1986. pp. 58-66. E743.N378.

MT. HOOD

Explosion of ammunition ship at Manus Island, 10 November 1944.

Harper, Dale P. "Flash of Darkness." World War II (Sep 1993): pp. 30-36. Per.

SS NORMANDIE, 9 FEB 1942

(Former French luxury liner <u>Normandie</u> (redesignated <u>USS Lafayette</u>) burned and capsized in its New York pier, where it was being converted into a troopship).

- Blakeley, H.W. <u>The 32d Infantry Division in World War II</u>. Madison, WI: Bureau of Purchases, 1957. pp. 18 & 20. #05-32.1957.
- Bykofsky, Joseph, & Larson, Harold. <u>The Transportation Corps: Operations Overseas</u>. In <u>USAWWII</u> series. Wash, DC: OCMH, 1957. 671 p. D769.A533v6pt1v3. See Chap III, esp pp. 71, 73 & 137.
- Diehl, Lorraine B. "Smoke Over Manhattan." World War II (Mar/Apr 2010): pp. 58-63. Per.
- Frankel, Stanley. The 37th Infantry Division in World War II. Wash, DC: Inf Jrnl, 1948. pp. 31-33. #05-37.1948.
- Hougen, John H. <u>The Story of the Famous 34th Infantry Division</u>. Nashville, TN: Battery, 1979 reprint of 1949 ed. Chap VIII. #05-34.1979.
- Karig, Walter, et al. <u>Battle Reports: The Atlantic War</u>. NY: Farrar & Rinehart, 1946. pp. 272-73 & photo opposite p. 239. D773.K3v2.
- Matloff, Maurice, & Snell, Edwin M. <u>Strategic Planning for Coalition Warfare</u>, 1941-1942. In <u>USAWWII</u> series. Wash, DC: OCMH, 1953. pp. 108-09 & 117. D769.A533v4pt3v1.
- Nelson, Harold E. <u>The New York Port of Embarkation, 1860-1955</u>. n.p., 1955. Photo opposite p. 22. UC323.N44.
- "Normandie Investigation." Army Navy Register (18 Apr 1942): pp. 1-2 & 19. Per.
- Palmer, Robert R., et al. <u>The Procurement and Training of Ground Combat Troops</u>. In <u>USAWWII</u> series. Wash, DC: Hist Div, Dept of Army, 1948. pp. 572-73. D769.A533v1pt2.

U.S. Army. Transportation Corps. Historical Unit. <u>U.S. Army Transportation in the European Theater of Operations</u>, 1942-1945. Monograph, Jun 1946. pp. 5-6. D810.T8.U55.

Wardlow, Chester. <u>The Transportation Corps: Responsibilities, Organization and Operations</u>. In <u>USAWWII</u> series. Wash, DC: OCMH, 1951. pp. 201-02. D769.A533v6pt1v1.

SS PRESIDENT COOLIDGE, 25 OCT 1942

(US troopship accidentally sunk at Espiritu Santo)

Charles, Roland W. <u>Troopships of World War II</u>. Wash, DC: Army Trans Assoc, 1947. p. 136. D810.T8.C43.

Ship data and concise history, including photo.

- <u>Historical and Pictorial Review, 43d Infantry Division, Camp Shelby, Mississippi, 1942</u>. Baton Rouge: Army & Navy Pub, 1941. 111 p. #603-172.1942.
- Morison, Samuel E. <u>The Struggle for Guadalcanal</u>. Vol. 5 of <u>History of United States Naval Operations in World War II</u>. Boston: Little, Brown, 1950. pp. 181-82. D773.M6v5. See bottom note.
- U.S. Army. 43d Inf Div. Winged Victory: The Story of the 43d Infantry Division. Baton Rouge: Army & Navy Pub, 1946. pp. 13-14. #05-43.1946.

 Brief account of accident and immediate aftermath.
- U.S. Navy Dept. Office of Info. Navy Department Communiques 1-300 and Pertinent Press Releases.
 Wash, DC: GPO, 1943. p. 145. D773.A3v1.
 12 Dec 1942 press release.
- Zimmer, Joseph E. <u>The History of the 43d Infantry Division, 1941-1945</u>. Baton Rouge: Army & Navy Pub, 1945. pp. 14-15. #05-43.1945/3. Concise account.

NOTE: The ex-luxury liner <u>President Coolidge</u> is not the same as the liberty ship <u>Calvin Coolidge</u>.

USS PUEBLO

- Armbrister, Trevor. A Matter of Accountability. NY: Coward-McCann, 1970. 408 p. VB230.P8.A7.
- Beede, Benjamin R. <u>Intervention and Counterinsurgency: An Annotated Bibliography of the Small Wars of the United States</u>, 1898-1984. NY: Garland, 1985. pp. 266-73. Z1249.M5.B43.
- Brandt, Ed. <u>the Last Voyage of USS Pueblo</u>. NY: Norton, 1969. 248 p. VB230.P8.B72. Stories by crewmen told to reporter.

Bucher, Lloyd M. Bucher: My Story. Garden City, NY: Doubleday, 1970. 447 p. VB230.P8.B8.

- _____. "Bucher on the <u>Pueblo</u>." <u>US Naval Institute Proceedings</u> (Feb 1989): pp. 38-39. Per. Excerpts from his 7 p. interview published in <u>Naval History</u> (Fall 1988).
- _____. "Final Confession, 21 Sep 1968." Mimeo copy, n.d. 6 p. BiogFile.

 Approximate replica of original version prepared while captive of North Koreans.

 (Anyone familiar with popular American culture and idiomatic language will recognize this "confession" as utter nonsense.)
- Fehrenbach, T.R. <u>The Fight for Korea: From the War of 1950 to the Pueblo Incident</u>. NY: Grosett & Dunlap, 1969. 166 p. DS918.F36.
- Gallery, Daniel V. The Pueblo Incident. Garden City, NY: Doubleday, 1970. 174 p. VB230.P8.G3.
- Lerner, Mitch. "Acts of War." Military History (Mar 2010): pp. 24-33. Per.
- Murphy, Edward R., Jr. Second in Command. NY: Holt, Rinehart & Winston, 1971. 452 p. VB230.P8.M87.
- Schratz, Paul R. "A Commentary on the Pueblo Affair." Military Affairs (Oct 1971): pp. 93-95. Per.
- Schumacher, F. Carl, Jr., & Wilson, George C. <u>Bridge of No Return</u>. NY: Harcourt Brace Jovanovich, 1971. 242 p. VB230.P8.S34.
- Shrader, Charles R., editor. Reference Guide to United States Military History: 1945 to the Present. NY: Facts on File, 1995. pp. 295-96. E181.R44.

BRITISH "QUEENS"

Queen Mary & QE I in service as troopships.

- Copeland, Robert R. <u>Warrior Without Weapons: An Army Medic's life Aboard the Queen Mary During World War II</u>. Indianapolis: Griffing-Horne, 1989. 210 p. D807.U6.C66.
- Flayhart, William H., III, & Warwick, Ronald W. "'The Liner She's a Lady." <u>US Naval Institute</u>

 <u>Proceedings</u> (Nov 1984): pp. 53-64. Per.

 <u>Queen Elizabeth.</u>
- Konings, Chris. 'Queen Elizabeth' at War: His Majesty's Transport, 1939-1946. Wellingsborough, England: Stephens, 1985. 124 p. D772.Q82.K66.
- Maxtone-Graham, John. "Conscripting the Queens." MHQ (Winter 1989): pp. 70-79. Per.

Satchell, Alister. <u>Running the Gauntlet: How Three Giant Liners Carried a Million Men to War, 1942-1945</u>. Annapolis, MD: Naval Institute, 2001. 256 p. D711.S28.

Aquitania, Queen Mary & QE.

See also:

-Published photos in:

Report of Chief Transportation, p. 17 (D769.73.A5)

Pitt, Battle of Atlantic, p. 187 (D770.P57)

Eisenhower, Crusade in Europe, p. 441 (D743.E352)

Charles, <u>Troopships</u>, pp. 322-3 (D810.T8.C43)

Wardlow, Transportation Corp, Vol. 1, p. 223 (D769.A533v6pt1v1)

 35^{th} Infantry Division, WWII, 6^{th} p. from end (#05-35.1946/2)

H.M.T. ROHNA

23 November 1943 sinking of British transport in the Mediterranean, w/ loss of 1,015 Americans, by a German guided bomb.

- Bennett, James G. <u>The Rohna Disaster: World War II's Secret Tragedy</u>. US: Xlibris, 1999. 227 p. D772.R62.B46.
- Brock, Matthew. "Bright Nothing." <u>War, Literature and the Arts</u> Vol. 23 (2011): pp. 1-8. Per. Grandson's memoir of lifetime emotional trauma suffered by his grandfather-survivor.
- Fievet, John P. "World War II's Secret Disaster." American History (Aug 1994): pp. 24-35. Per.
- Finch, Charles W. "The Rohna Mystery". 1 vol. East Debuque, IL: Charles W. Finch, 1999. D772.R62.F562.
- _____. <u>Silent Heroes</u>. 1 vol. [United States? n.p., 20--? D772.R62.F56. At head of title: Rohna's Silent Heroes.
- Jackson, Carlton. <u>Allied Secret: The Sinking of HMT Rohna</u>. Norman, OK: U OK, 2001. 207 p. D772.R62.J33.
- _____. <u>Forgotten Tragedy: The Sinking of HMT Rohna</u>. Annapolis, MD: Naval Institute, 1997. 207 p. D772.R62.J332.
- Walsh, Michael. <u>Rohna Memories: Eyewitness to Tragedy</u>. NY: iUniverse, 2005. 307 p. D772R62W35.

SAN FRANCISCO

December 1853; novelist Nathaniel Hawthorne played a role in the care of the rescued <u>San Francisco</u> passengers. At the time of the sinking, he was consul in Liverpool, to which port many of the passengers were brought. See also the published papers of President James Buchanan, US ambassador to Great Britain at the time of the disaster, who faced a unique situation--US troops cast onto British soil.

Coffman, Edward M. The Old Army. NY: Oxford, 1986. pp. 124 & 437. UA25.C62.

"Monthly Record of Current Events: The United States." <u>Harpers New Monthly Magazine</u> (Feb 1854): pp. 404-08. Per.

Nash, Jay Robert. Darkest Hours. Chicago: Nelson-Hall, 1976. pp. 489-90. D24.N3.

Schnabel, James F. "Disaster at Sea." Army (Dec 1984): pp. 78-81 & 85. Per.

U.S. Army. 3rd Coast Artillery Regiment. <u>Third Coast Artillery</u>, 1794. Mimeo, 1945. pp. 1-5. #203-3CA.1945.

USS STARK

Guided-missile frigate attacked by Iraqi aircraft in the Persian Gulf, 17 May 1987.

"The Attack on the <u>Stark</u>." <u>US Naval Institute Proceedings</u> (May 1988): pp. 63-77. Per. Three related articles.

SS TUSCANIA, 5 FEB 1918

5 February 1918 torpedo victim, near Rathlin Island. Chatterton (cited below) provides details about the position of the ship when it was hit by the German submarine UB77. Hoehling (below) relates that almost all 116 doughboys who died belonged to the 20th Engineer Regiment, just out of training at American University campus, Wash, DC.

The most informative work, the below-cited history of the 20th Engineers, provides a narrative of the sinking and rescue, along with names of the men lost, all from Headquarters and 16th, 17th & 18th Companies of the 6th Battalion. The regiment consisted of forestry troops, with the officer ranks comprised of 25% forestry experts, 25% with military background, and 50% with sawmill and logging experience. The enlisted men came from the Engineer Enlisted Reserve Corps, from recruiting, from the Forestry Service, and from the draft. The 6th Battalion included several hundred men from the Northwest and Great Lakes region.

Chatterton, E. Keble. <u>Danger Zone: The Story of the Queenstown Command</u>. Boston: Little, Brown, 1934. p. 330. D580.C572.

Hoehling, A.A. The Great War at Sea. NY: Crowell, 1965. p. 214. D580.H6.

New York Times (Jan-Jun 1918). Microfilm.

Prince, William S. Crusade & Pilgrimage. n.p.: Oregon Hist Soc, 1986. 109 p. D589.U7.T877.

- U.S. Army. 20th Engineer Regiment. <u>Twentieth Engineers: France, 1917-1918-1919</u>. Portland, OR: Twentieth Engineers Pub Association, n.d. Unpaged. #503-20.1920.

 See chaps entitled "The Twentieth Engineers (Forestry)" & "The Sixth Battalion," as well as "Casualty List."
- U.S. Army War College. Hist Branch. Letter on <u>Tuscania</u> sinking, 18 Jul 1919. 1 p. Thomas File #747, Microfilm.

Photocopy in BibFile.